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Town of North Hampton

Planning Board

Public Hearing Minutes

Monday, June 19, 2006 at 6:00 PM

Mary Herbert Room

These minutes were prepared as a reasonable summary of the essential content of this meeting, not as a transcription.

Members present:  Phil Wilson, Chairman; Shep Kroner, Vice Chairman; Joseph Arena, Craig Salomon, Paul Fennell and Henry Marsh, Selectman Representative.

Others present:  Wendy Chase, Recording Secretary.

Alternates present:  None

Members of the public who wished to speak in regards to the proposed ordinance were asked to sign in on the “in favor” of the proposed ordinance sheet or “opposed” to the proposed ordinance sheet.  Mr. Wilson explained the he would call on each person in the order that they signed in beginning with the “in favor” group.

Mr. Wilson convened the Public Hearing on the proposed amendments to Section 415 – Wireless Telecommunications Facilities at 6:01pm.

Mr. Wilson noted for the record that there was a quorum, and that Ms. Pohl and Mr. Marsh were absent.  (Mr. Marsh came in at 7:00pm).

Mr. Wilson stated that the Board was in receipt of correspondence delivered at the beginning of the Public Hearing from Attorney Daniel Klasnick of Duval and Associates suggesting a proposed addition to the proposed ordinance.

Mr. Wilson began by explaining that he had just learned in the previous week of negotiations transpiring between the Board of Selectmen and one of the cell phone providers that is interested in filling a gap in service in town by putting an alternative tower structure on 57 Woodland Road.  Mr. Wilson commented on how surprised he was that this would be going on the same time that the Planning Board was dealing with the proposed zoning ordinance.  Mr. Wilson also stated that he was surprised that during their negotiations the Board of Selectmen used the same Attorney they had recommended for use by the Planning Board to help develop this proposed ordinance.  He stated the he believes this simultaneous use of the Attorney tainted the Board’s entire process on developing the proposed ordinance because recommendations suggested by the Attorney appeared to be favorable toward the cellular telephone service provider.

Mr. Wilson stated that he would disassociate himself from the proposed ordinance until the Board gets separate independent counsel’s advice about the development of the proposed ordinance and feels it would be in the best interest of the Planning Board and townspeople to do so.

Mr. Wilson informed the Board that the Board of Selectmen requested that the Conservation Commission consider the 57 Woodland Road site to place an alternative tower structure at their last Conservation Commission meeting.  The topic is now a matter of public record.

Dr. Arena suggested the proposed ordinance be tabled for a couple of months.  He stated that the Planning Board tried to come up with another ordinance when the Board already approved a system that would solve the desires of the townspeople and be extremely effective.  He said that the Town could get what they want in an effective way and an unobtrusive way where the entire Town would be covered.

Dr. Arena suggested the Planning Board write a letter to the Board of Selectmen regarding the Planning Board’s concerns that the Board of Selectmen may have crossed over to the Planning Board’s responsibility.

Mr. Fennell stated that he agreed with both Mr. Wilson and Dr. Arena, the Board needs more time to work on the proposed ordinance.

Mr. Kroner stated that anything with regards to land use should not be held in non-public session.  People need to be involved with the process.

Mr. Salomon stated that he is dismayed by the process but also recognizes that the Board of Selectmen have a duty to manage the credential affairs of the Town and feels he would not like to cast any aspersions on Attorney Ciandella since he is not here to defend himself.  He agreed with Mr. Kroner that he is concerned about the openness of the process.  Mr. Salomon also stated that he believes there could have been better communication between the Boards.

Dr. Arena stated that as a member of the Planning Board he is not abrogating his rights to go ahead and make determinations on this particular issue.  He remarked that the Board of Selectmen does not have the authority to take over the Planning Board’s responsibilities.

Mr. Wilson said that he felt the consensus of the Board is not to move forward on the proposed ordinance without further information and consideration.

Mr. Wilson opened the public hearing at 6:14pm.

Larry Lavery expressed displeasure with the proposed ordinance and stated that the proposed site would diminish his property value.

Judy Lavery concurred with her husband, Larry Lavery.

George Legassa questioned whether or not the Planning Board would have to rule on the proposed ordinance since it was a public hearing.

Mr. Wilson explained the process.  He stated that the Planning Board votes to hold a public hearing on a proposed zoning ordinance and the document that is presented at the public hearing has to emerge from the public hearing by vote of the Board without substantial revision, the Board then votes to take the proposal to town vote.  The Planning Board and the Board of Selectmen were talking about holding a special town meeting in the fall on the proposed wireless ordinance.

Mr. Wilson further explained that the Board could vote to reject the proposed ordinance, table it or vote to accept it and have it put on the ballot.

Mr. Legassa remarked on two reservations that he has on the proposed ordinance:

1. Taking authority away from the Zoning Board of Adjustment.

2. There is no provision that if new technology comes into play that the towers would have to be replaced with the new technology.

Mr. Wilson explained that the Planning Board has no intentions of taking away the Zoning Board of Adjustment’s authority.  The applicant would still have to seek relief from the ZBA if they deviate from the ordinance.

Mr. and Mrs. Legassa voiced concerns about using conservation land for industrial use.

Denis Kokernak explained that he and his wife conveyed property located at 57 Woodland Road consisting of 5.7 acres in exchange for 5.7 acres of backland off of Woodland Road.  The exchange of land was voted on at the March 2001 Town Meeting and passed 837 to 82.  Mr. Kokernak’s intent was to give to the Town conservation land.  Mr. Kokernak is against a new ordinance that would allow a reapplication by slightly changing the type and shape of a particular antenna.

Mr. Kokernak explained that there are many DAS types.  It is not just towers or DAS.  He further explained that service providers need denials of tower applications before they will proceed with DAS.  He stated that DAS would cover the gap in North Hampton.

Mr. Kokernak stated that his intention for all the work he has done on DAS is not for financial gain, except for some recovery costs.  He said that the DAS could be donated to the Town or sold to the telecommunication industry.  He would like to see it flourish and move forward.

Dr. Arena said that when the tower was proposed for Walnut Ave. he had asked the cellular tower developers’ engineers if there were an alternative to towers and was told that there was none.  He is against having another ordinance produced.  Dr. Arena feels that the problem of coverage lies east of Route 1.  He believes DAS, which the Planning Board approved last fall, will take care of the gap.

Brad Johnston questioned the 57 Woodland Road site and why it was a desirable area.

Mr. Wilson explained that is the area where the gap in coverage lies.

Bob Landman stated that the new ordinance takes authority away from the ZBA because it lays out the areas where the DSA antennas can go, but with the current ordinance the applicant must go before the ZBA to site a wireless telecommunications facility on land other than town owned land.

Mr. Wilson explained that the antennas would be in the Town or State right of way.  If antennas were placed on private poles the applicant would have to go before the ZBA.

Mr. Wilson explained the reasoning behind the proposed ordinance.  The Board first wanted to make the ordinance stronger and to establish clear criteria about establishing preferences for types of facilities allowed.  The three main criteria were:

1. Unobtrusive

2. Seamless coverage

3. Technologically agnostic

Given these criteria, the board had found that siting preferences should be as follows:

1. Co-location

2. Dispersed antennas

3. Alternative antenna structures

4. Towers

He further explained that the Board had been persuaded by Counsel to combine dispersed antennas and alternative antenna structures.

Kent Ingalls asked why the wireless companies have not pursued other alternative antenna structures.

Mr. Wilson remarked that he has asked the providers this question and has yet to receive an answer.

Joe Lawlord voiced concern and objection to the proposed ordinance and remarked that the siting of a tower on conservation land would be obscene.

Mr. Kokernak presented copies of the DAS coverage master plan showing the “in-building” grade of service and the “in-vehicle” grade of service.  He touched on three points:

1. Diagrams showed where coverage would be – substantial evidence to show where DAS is a workable type of system. The “gold standard” is minus 0.75 decibels.  DAS provides minus 0.75 decibels.

2. Examples where communities using DAS involved the townspeople by having them contact their service providers and encourage them to use DAS.

3. This is the second time service providers and the Board of Selectmen have geared toward putting a tower on conservation land.  Mr. Kokernak asked whether or not the Planning Board could do something to better protect conservation land.

Mr. Marsh asked Mr. Kokernak what adverse effect the proposed ordinance would have on his system.

Mr. Kokernak stated that the proposed ordinance allows towers to go into residential areas with a 100’ buffer and from an economical point of view towers are less expensive. He explained that DAS equipment is 1 ½ to 2 times more expensive but if it has four service providers on it, its cost is almost equivalent to that of the required number of towers and the operational costs are less.

Mr. Wilson reiterated what he had said in the beginning of the Public Hearing that he had learned that the Board of Selectmen were in the process of negotiating with a potential provider of cell services to use conservation land for an alternative antenna structure while the Planning Board had been preparing the proposed ordinance and, on the advice of the Board of Selectmen, were using the same Attorney.  He feels that the process is tainted due to the fact the Attorney had made suggestions that were favorable towards the potential provider regarding the 57 Woodland Road site and has disassociated himself from the proposed ordinance.

Mr. Gould, Selectman, who joined the meeting only minutes before, reminded Mr. Wilson and the Board that it was made public over a year ago by issuing a press release in writing that the Board of Selectmen, upon request by two hundred or more residents, would be working on a solution to cover the wireless coverage gap in Town and that the attorney hired to assist the Board was also disclosed.  He said it was unfortunate not to move forward with the proposed ordinance due to all the time, effort and expense in developing it.

Mr. Wilson replied that the announcement had indicated that the Board of Selectmen would be seeking a suitable site for a cell tower, but not that the Board of Selectmen would not only seek a site, but also begin negotiations with a cell provider to use the site.

Mr. Wilson closed the public hearing at 7:20pm.

Dr. Arena again stated that he is against the proposed wireless ordinance and feels the DAS that was conditionally approved in November 2005 is the solution for the wireless coverage gap in North Hampton.

Dr. Arena moved and Mr. Kroner seconded the motion to totally disregard the proposed ordinance for a period of two years.

Mr. Salomon suggested a more generic motion.

Mr. Kroner remarked that he felt it was not a bad ordinance but it needs reexamination and he does not want to abandon the process of creating a new ordinance.

Dr. Arena withdrew his motion.

Mr. Kroner withdrew his second to the motion.

Dr. Arena moved and Mr. Kroner seconded the motion to table the discussion of the proposed ordinance.

Mr. Salomon agreed with the comments to preserve the rights of the Zoning Board of Adjustment.  He feels that the standards have to be consistent with everyone who applies.  He also stated that he encourages better communication between the Town Boards.

The vote was unanimous in favor of the motion (6-0).

Dr. Arena moved and Mr. Fennell seconded the motion to adjourn the public hearing at 7:40pm.

The vote was unanimous in favor of the motion (6-0).

Respectfully submitted,

Wendy V. Chase

Recording Secretary
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